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July 15, 2022 
 
Brandon Sehlhorst, Director 
Department of Economic Development 
City of Toledo 
One Government Center, Suite 2200 
Toledo, OH 43604 
 
Re: Intergovernmental Grant Agreement, dated December 21, 2020 
 Spitzer and Nicholas Buildings Assessments 
 
Dear Director Sehlhorst: 
 
By Ordinance 442-20, Toledo City Council and Mayor Kapszukiewicz appropriated up to $100,000 
to the Lucas County Land Bank in grant funds to be used to complete critical assessments of the 
Spitzer and Nicholas buildings. These assessments are a necessary first step in the 
redevelopment of these important downtown assets. 
 
Subsequent to that authorization, the City and the Land Bank entered into the subject agreement 
governing the terms of the funding and reporting obligations. A copy of the Agreement and 
authorizing ordinance are attached to this letter. 
 
In 2021, the Land Bank issued a competitive request for proposals to identify an architectural firm 
that would be capable of completing a comprehensive feasibility study for the Spitzer and Nicholas 
building. Eight responsive proposals were received by the deadline and the Land Bank 
determined that Sandvick Architects, Inc. submitted the lowest cost and most responsive 
proposal. 
 
The Land Bank engaged with Sandvick to complete a feasibility study that would include: 
 

 A structural conditions assessment 

 A reuse analysis of the buildings, including for mixed-use residential and commercial 
purposes, with conceptual renderings of proposed reuses 

 An estimate of construction costs related to each reuse proposal 

 A financial analysis of the expected sources and uses for each reuse proposal 
 
In May 2022 after considerable work, Sandvick Architects and its subcontractor partners delivered 
a complete Feasibility Study for the Spitzer and Nicholas buildings. That study has been shared 
with you and is currently available on the Land Bank’s website for the public’s review. 
 
The Feasibility Study has built the foundation for the next phase of this redevelopment project: 
seeking a qualified developer to redevelop both properties. By making this investment upfront and 
making the information available to all interested parties, we are much more likely to attract a 
qualified developer for this project because they will not have to individually bear the burden of 
completing this work as part of their overall proposal. Put simply, this is money well spent. 
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On June 15, 2022, the Land Bank made payment in full to Sandvick Architects, Inc. for the study 
in the amount of $67,000.00. A copy of that check and invoice are also attached to this letter.  
 
Consistent with the Agreement, this letter and the Study itself serve to fulfill our reporting 
obligations. 
 
There remains $33,000.00 of funds unspent to complete all tasks authorized by the Agreement. 
Accordingly, we are returning those funds to the City of Toledo. Given the spirit of the original 
authorization by City Council and the Mayor, we hope that these funds will be used for other work 
that furthers the redevelopment of the Spitzer and Nicholas buildings. 
 
Should you require any additional information from us, please let me know. Thank you again for 
this investment and your partnership to return these historic assets to productive use. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 

 
David Mann 
President & CEO 


















